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NOTES TO THE EDITOR_______________________ 
J

by Our Readers_

Edmonton, Alberta, Canada 
7 July I960

Dear Sir:
I enjoy the S-FTimes very much and 

encourage you to keep up the good work. 
Although London was excellent from a 
science-fiction distribution point o f 
view, this place is an obsolute desert, 
particularly in the matter of stf pocket
books. So I shall count on the Times to 
keep me informed.

I find most of the items you print 
of interest although the complicated 
doings of non-American mags leaves me 
rather cold. Perhaps this is important 
tho for foreign subscribers. Also I feel 
your "Science-Fiction Forecasts” i s 
rather unnecessary. I will automatically 
get, by subscription, the mags I feel 
are printing good stf and fantasy. The 
others do not interest me - nor do their 
contents pages.

Would it be possible to do a series 
of biographical sketches of some of the 
older writers, perhaps written by Sam 
Moskowitz, including a checklist o f 
their best works. Some of these writers 
are practically unknown to me, except by 
name, since'I started becoming a stf ad
dict in ’49. This would give "newcomers" 
to the field a chance to search out the 
best mterial by such writers.

By the way, I would like to commend 
you on your remarks re the Galaxy Novels 
by Beacon. What a sad representation of 
stf these are. I f you can bring ary 
pressure to bear on Gold to discontinue 
the series, or at least take their bus
iness away from Beacon, I would suggest 
doing so. To the uninitiated it must 
represent a poor inducement to continue 
reading stf. And what is bad for one, is 
bad for the whole field by reflection. '

Your sincerely, 
Garth Oide

(As you' find the Pocket Book column of 
interest, other readers find the other 
columns of interest. We try to please 
fill our readers. Your suggestion of 
£iog. sketches is interesting and we’ll 

see if we can find someone to do them. 
We can only bring t o the attention of 
our readers what is good and bad in our 
opinion. Then its up to the readers. 
One sure way to get what you want is to 
write ani tell the editors your likes & 
dislikes. Unfortunately the Beacon sex 
type of science-fiction sells and its 
hard to convince a n editor that he is 
wrong when the'cash in his pocket tells 
him he’s right. We dislike the sex st^ 
ories that use s-f for a flimsy excuse, 
and will do all we can t o either have 
them stopped or not labeled s-f.-editor)

Portland 2, Oregon 
Dear Taurasi.

I received m y Sample Copy of the 
"Times" today and I must say that I was 
disappointed. "The Newspaper of Science 
Fiction" only had one article of s-f 
news (b y the way the issue of which I 
speak is the First June issue) hardly a 
start for any newspaper. Or is it just 
that the science-fiction world i s not 
that busy this time of the year? I 
don’t know but still when'a publisher 
claims to be a "newspaper", I think it 
should have more sources of newsworthy 
infomation than you seem to have with 
only enough for one article of s-f in
terest. And, what was that bit about 
some character suing another? Perhaps 
there is some s-f connection, but as it 
stands I can see no reason for its pres
ence there. Or was it a filler?

Your forecasts and P.B. departments 
were excellent. Can you get more fore
casts from the other mags?

Now after I’ve vent my wrath. I am 
still interested in your noble newspaper 
so I enclose $1.00 for 10 issues.

James Anderson

(Sorry, James, but w e only print the 
news, not make it. Apparently, f rom 
your letter you’ve 'found more than one 
item of s-f interest. W e assure you 
there is a rather strong connection be
tween the item of one "character" suing 
another and science-fiction. Glad you 
subscribed, hope you stay with us awhile 

-editor)

Dundee, Mich. 
July 27, I960
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Dear Mr. Taurasi,
’ Reading the words per page in the 

mags still out in S-F Times #338 got me 
to doing a little figuring. I thought 
I’d send you my results, I'only tabula
ted ASF, Amazing, Fantastic, F&SF, and 
Galaxy, The following chart shows the 
w/p, #of pages in an issue, total words 
in the mag gotten by multiplying the w/p 
by the total # of pages, then the total 
words divided by the price of an issue x 
ten. I got'the figure for the older is
sues of ASF, F&SF, and Galaxy as well as 
for them as they are now (price, # o f 
pages),

I also figured it for the two dif
ferent sizes of type used in Fantastic 
and Amazing:

w/p PP PR. TOT. WORDS TOT WDS PR
PLUS 10

ASF 500
500

162
178

35^ 
50^

81,000
89,000

231
178

Arnaz 490
410

146
146

350
350

71,500
59,900

204 average
171 188

Fant 490
410

130
130

350
350

63,700
53,300

182 average
152 167

?&SF 470
470

130
130

350 
40

61,100
61,100

174
152

}alx 400
400

144
192

35« 
50^

57,600
76,800

164
154

Then in the end column we see a compari
son of the mags taking total words and 
price into account, Wasn’t any way to 
get quality in however.

Taking the present issues only and 
the averages of Amazing and Fantastic 
the order is this: from the top: 
AMAZING SCIENCE FICTION STCRIES 188 
ASTOUNDING ( ANALOG) S F & F .. 178 
GALAXY MAGAZINE ................................ . 154
FANTASY & SCIENCE FICTION.......... 152

As to the current plight of s-f, I 
don’t really know o f any good ways of 
helping it out that have not already 
been put forth. Is it possible that it 
is just a passing recession and we will 
pull out of it in the near future?

As for the stands carrying s-f mags 
it would probably help if the fans got 
out and asked for the mags,

Well anyway thanks for a fine news
paper.

Sincerely,
Lester L, Sackett

(Thanks for a most interesting letter. 
We believe the best way to help s-f mags 
now or at any'time, is to buy the mags, 
read the mags, discuss the mags, and to 
write to the editors and let them know 
what you like and dislike. Editors, as 
yet, Campbell included,cannot read minds. 
They do not know what you want unless 
you tell them. We deplore the so called 
science-fiction fans, who do not buy or 
read science-fiction (in any form) and 
then tell everyone the current mags are 
lousy. Are they really that bad? Is 
the field dead? We think noti -editor)

Brooklyn, New York 
July 22, I960

Dear Jimmy:
Thanksl You see I’m still a fan - 

an active fan - even going thru a seri
ous heart attact just to get my name in 
a fanzine. I finally made the garde, I’m 
home. In fact I just went downstairs - 
for a two hour period - only allowed on
ce a day. I’m improving every day now 
but my Doc won’t let me go back to work 
for a good couple of months yet - Nov. 
or Dec. I n fact I can’t go back to my 
trucking business at all. The books and 
fanmags.. I got saved my life. Yours is 
the first letter I’ve sent, I just got 
the OK to do some writing and of course 
have been reading now for two weeks and 
am I enjoying myself. Am writing this 
from- bed, as I have to go in every. 2 or 
3 hours to recuperate, A comic situa
tion, Jim, I always said to myself that 
some day I’ll retire or take a year off 
to read and reread all my stf good or 
bad - so what happens - I get good and 
sick - and have to be laid up for 6-10 
months and I haven’t got a damn thing to 
read - and I only read stf, As you know 
I who had the biggest stf collection in 
the world not counting any i n my book 
business was forced to sell everything 
3 years ago after my auto accident, etc, 
I wonder if you’d let all my friends 
know that I appreciate their interest 
and tell them that they’ll all be an
swered very, veiy soon, but Joe Cristoff 
where do I send my answer to your let
ter? Your card was mailed from the St
ate of Florida, your envelope was post
marked Atlanta, Ga., and the address in 
back of the envelope was printed Brown
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.Hotel Louisville, Ky. Sorry Joe I simply 
don’t know where to send this card, so 
am sending Jimmy my answer to your quer
ies. A t any rate I wanted fanmags or 
stf from you, and you’re asking me for 
them (fanmags ).(FFF). The only copies I 

. had left I gave to Jimmy and Sam Mosko
witz about 8 years ago. In fact I had 
about 20 1st'issues which. I also gave 
away to them, and .besides I even gave 
them my own bound set of Fantasy, Fiction 
Field for their club or something. Am 
still waiting for’that other letter from 
you Joe -:Come in.

Well Jimmy I guess that’s all I can 
say now, but you’ll hear from me again, 
very soon.

Yours,
• Julie Unger

P.S. You might mention somewhere if yoi 
have the room that I’m very serious in 
acquiring my book and magazine collec
tion again and would appreciate hearing 
from anyone who has something worthwhile 
to sell.

(Most happy to hear from you Julie, dam 
glad you’re on t h e road to recovery. 
Watch yourself,we need you in the field. 
As to that Sound set of Fantasy Fiction 
Field. That’s now part of our research 
library. I have the set right here. 
Anyone wanting 1, o write to this old- 
timer can do so at Julius Unger, 6 401 
24th Avenue, Brooklyn 4, New York. And 
you guys and gals with books and mags to 
sell contact him at the same place. I’ll 
be down to see you Julie, the first time 
you can have visitors.-James V. Taurasi)

Brooklyn 20, N.Y. 
1 Aug, I960

Dear Mr. Taurasi:
I will not be able t 0 finish the 

revision of the statistics for some time 
• as -I am trying to make a much better job 

of it than.last time around. This time, 
actual word count will b e taken, & it 
will be done from a large number of sam
ples. Also, the page counts will,be 
taken with more accuracy. Covers will 

• be included, but all advertisements (in
cluding those for companion magazines) 
will be dileted. Advertisements for the 
next issue will b e included, but sub—

Science-Fiction Tiroes

"ASTOUNDING’S11 AMATEUR SCIENCE CLUB ON 
" “ ITS OWN....

NEW YORK, 26 July, (CNS) - Astounding 
Science Fiction’s Amateur’ Science Club 
that John W. Campbell> Jr* Pushed in its 
pages until only months ago, is now 0 n 
its own. Miss Alma Hill reports that 
Street and Smith has turned over the 
club into private hands and that it will 
operate as a non - profit organization. 
Hans Stefan Santesson, former editor of 
Fantastic Universe and The Saint Mystery 
Maga zine has been appointed as editor,of 
the club’s journal, while Miss Hill will 
edit the club’s Bulletin herself* She 
reports that the next club Bull e tin 
should be out by the time you read this.

Plans are now underway to organize 
the club under the name of The Inter
planetary Exploration Society. The 
club’s magazine’s name ..and publication 
dates etc have not at this time been de
cided on. Exactly what it will contain 
is also under discussion. Authors to 

-write scientific articles are now_be
sought for the club’s magazine.

It is understood that this.is not a 
science-fiction organization b y, any 
means, the editors o f. Science—Fiction 
Times are publishing this account only 
because of its birth in Astounding Sci
ence Fiction and the many meaders of 
that magazine that have already joined.

In her statement t 0 Science-Fic- 
tion Times, Miss Hill stated: "In editor 
Santesson, they feel that they have an 
excellent choice. All fandom knows his 
exceedingly high competence in matters 
editorial, a s well as his interest in 
speculative science. H e has not men
tioned any specific taboos or require— 

(concluded on page 5, Colum 1J____

s’cription advertisements excluded. Fin- 
ally, an accurate estimate of the mar- 
gians of accuracy of the final answers 
will be made.

Sincerely,
Edmund R. Meskys

(Thanks for your letter, Ed, You get 
the article done and we’ll publish it. 
Might use it in one of our Annuals, as 
it might b e a good feature -article, 

-editor)
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AMATEUR SCIENCE CLUB ON ITS OWN 
(concluded from page 4, column 2)

ments, but there is a general policy on 
the part of the organization to lean 
heavily towards the physical sciences -• 
report, speculation, and particularly 
humor. No such magazine has been pub
lished; a great deal o f such material 
exists, especially in and around science 
fiction fandom. Of course, membership 
is pure ASF-reader as o f now, and in
cludes some very creative people:Asimov, 
Batteau, Vance, to name only a few. Ma
terial will b e paid for on acceptance. 
Rates are necessarily low, but nobody, 
member or noh-menber, is being asked to 
write gratis. IES is not trying to 
carry the aiaateur idea to an absurb ex
treme: pros writing in their own fields 
are very welcome, provided they can be 
understood by intelligent readers. How
ever, anyone can write on any subject, 
no matter what his formal background may 
or may not be."

Address for further information etc 
id The Interplanetary' Exploration S o- 
ciety, 37 Wall Street, New York, N.Y.

EDITORIAL NOTE: The editors of Science- 
Fiction Times' publish the above report 
in good faith, and with the beleif that 
the organization will stick to reporting 
on the different sciences and not become 
a breeding place for flying saucers, 
and the "occult” sciences that Mr. Camp
bell, Palmer and others have been trying 
for years to shove down the necks of 
their readers. I f this organization 
goes in for these anti-science themes, 
we will see to it that no further valu
able space is wasted here on them, but 
if they stick t o the actual sciences, 
then we’ll report on their progress'here 
from time to time.-James V, Taurasi, Sr.

FILMS, RADIO & TV.

______________________ _by Edmund R. Me sky s_

"GOLEM” & "NOSFERATU” SHOWN IN NEW YORK
✓ *

On Tuesday, 26 July I960,- The Theodore 
Huff Memorial Film Society had another 
of its frequent showings at Adelphi Hall 

near Union Square. This particular show
ing consisted of the German horror films 
The Golem (1920) and Nosferatu (1922), 
The Huff Society is a mundane (non-stf) 
group run by W. K. Everson (Hotel Brad
ford, 210 W. 70th Street), which occa
sionally has- showings ofnscience-fantasy 
interest. As usual at a showing of this 
type, a fair number of science-fiction 
fans were present. Most prominent were 
Arthur Kingsley, who had arranged for a 
number of previews 'of s/f films for the 
local fans and pros, and Hal Lynch of 
the Philadelphia Science Fiction Society.

The Golem has had at least 3 stage 
versions and, according to the 5 pages 
of Dittoed notes handed out,and at least 
6 film versions all differing consider
ably in plot. The second, and presum- 
ibly the best version, was a Union Film 
directed by Paul Wegener and Henrik Gal- 
een, and starred Paul Wegener, Albert 
Steinruck, Ernest Deutsch, and Lyda Sal
monova, In this version, Rabbi Lo®w, an 
astrologer and magician, fortells of a 
great calamity and starts to prepair a 
Golem (man made out of clay) to help his 
people. Knight Florion delivers an ed
ict to the Ghetto, in which the emperor 
of the medieval nation demands that all 
the Jews leave by the end of the month. 
While the Knight starts an affair with 
the Rabbi’s daughter.. the Rabbi summons 
up a sevil (Asteroth; which tells him 
the magic word (Aemhet) which must be 
placed in an amulet on the Golem’s chest 
in order to bring it to life. The Rabbi 
then gains an audience with the emperor 
during a festival and is called upon to 
perform a trick. After warning the aud
ience not to laugh, he shows them a vi
sion of one of the Prophets and they do 
laugh. The ceiling starts to collapse 
but the Rabbi saves the crowd by having 
the Golem hold up the ceiling after he 
extracted a promise from the emperor to 
let his people remain. When he returns 
home, the Golem tries to prevent him 
from removing the amulet and starts to 
display his diabolical origons. The 
Rabbi’s assistant finds the Knight hid
ing in the daughter’s room and,not know- 
ingabout the attempted rebellion, acti
vates the 'Golem and sends it to distroy 
the Knight. After doing so, it sets the 
Rabbi’s home on fire and carries off the
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daughter. While the assistant finds the 
now'abandoned daughter and makes up with 
her, the .-Golan breaks out of the Ghetto 
picks up and fondles a little girl.While 
this is happening, she removes the amu
let with a random motion of her hands, 
and the Golem falls dead.

It is worth noting that the build
ings of the Ghetto had a flowing, organ
ic look and were reminiscent of the sets 
of '"The Cabinet of Dr. Galigari". Also, 
the author of the program mentioned that 
he had seen all known versions of the 
film, but the first, and that this was 
the best of them all. He also pointed 
out that this version had a tremendous 
influence on-.the James White version of 
’’Frankenstein” •

The other film 'was the first film 
Version of ’’Dracula*’, and was made with
out Stoker’s permission. A Prana-Film, 
it was directed by F. W, Mornay and 
starred Max Shreck & Alexander Granach . 
It was the usual- Dracula story, . altho 
its plot was more like that of the re
cent Hanmer version than that o f the 
Lugosi version. It made no mention of 
bats (tho h e could walk thru walls), 
crucifies, or garlic, Dracula was de
stroyed in a puff o f smoke when Ren— 
field’s wife sacrificed her life to be
come his willing victum and delay him 
past the dawn. Finally, it is worth men
tioning that Dracula didn’t have his us
ual appearance, but looked quite inhuman 
and ugly. His appearance resembled very 
closely Edd Cartier’s illustration for 
Henry Kuttner’s "The Decil You Know" in 
Fpom Unknown Worlds.

■ The first picture was a good piece 
of straight fantasy, with no horror el
ements except for the closing scenes. 
The best scene being the one where the 
Rabbi conjured up the devil. The other 
picture I thought was quite poor, al
though the program notes raved about the 
effectiveness of the feelings of terror 
and prestilcnce. Anyhow, in my opinion, 
it didn’t even come near t o the moods 
inspired by "Horror of Dracula".

"NOTES TO THE EDITOR" is open to all who 
want to comment on Science-Fiction Times 
or the field in general. We’ll be in
terested in.what you have to.say.

-the editor

"THE SAINT”
SUES
GREAT AMERICAN

SCIENCE - FICTION AUTHORS ALSO REPORTED 
SUING OR IN THE PROCESS THEREOFIO OBTAIN 

PAYMENT FOR MATERIAL PUBLISHED IN 
’'FANTASTIC UNIVERSE" "

NSV YORK, 2 August, (CNS) - Leslie Char
teris, creator of "The Saint", in March 
I960 sent Notice of Termination Of Con
tract to publish The Saint Mystery Maga
zine to the magazine’s publisher Great 
American Publications, Inc. effective 
with the August I960 issue. (July I960 
issue was the last legal issue of the 
magazine•)

In view of the fact that Great Am
erican Publications ignored the notice 
Charteris proceeded t o sue in the Nev/ 
York Courts.

Actually the August issue will be 
the last as the magazine has been "temp
orarily" suspended until further 
notice.

Hans Santesson was the editor 0 f 
the Saint magazine until he left Great 
American a while back. Under Great Amer
ican he edit e^, until they folded, 
Fantastic Universe, and the U.S. Reprint 
edition of New Worlds.

While this action was . taken place, 
ex-editor Hans Santesson has been work
ing closely with many authors and au
thor’s Agencies who have not been paid 
by Great American for material in their 
magazines. When'we talked bith Santes— 
son on August 2nd, he was appearing lat
er in the day as a witness for one of 
the authors.

It might be mentioned here that 
Walt Cole, who’s letter to the publisher 
of Great. American stating non-payment 
for photos published in Fantastic Uni- 
verse' was published in Science-Fiction 
Times, was paid shortly after the letter 
appeared._____ ________________ _______

ADVERTISE IN "SCIENCE-FICTION TIMES
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SCIENCE-FICTION 
IS NOT DEAD .
BY LANE STANNARD

n 960 has brought science-fiction in 
magazine form down t 0 what most 

J- readers, fans and followers of this 
literature believe i t should be. 

During the 50’s we saw.an insane and il
logical rise in the number of science
fiction magazines- and likewise decline 
in quality. In 1956, when the number had 
been deeply reduced and those remaining' 
were just beginning to get on their feet, 
we saw another sharp rise in the number 
of science-fiction mags, and a sharper 
decline in the already low quality. With 
few exception,stories were poor, editing 
at a very low ebb and illustrations on 
parr with the crudiest comics. At this 
period Thomas S. Gardner,one of the lev
el heads in the science-fiction world, 
stated that he believed the field would 
be better, off with only about five maga
zines, and that he thought this was the 
number the field could support. How 
right he was is now on display on the na
tion’s newsstands. While today’s science 
-fiction magazines are fighting to break 
even and the editors are finding it 
harder and harder to obtain enough pass
able material; actually the field is in 
better shape than i t has been for ten 
years,

Of t h e six .magazines out today, 
four are monthlies, and only two bi-mon
thlies, When in recent times has th
ere been so high a percentage of month
lies in the fie]d?Many people are castirg 
scared eyes at the low number of maga
zines on the stands today and are pre
dicting that' before long there’ll be 
none. While, naturally that is a pos
sibility, just look around you and see 
how the other fields are doing i n the

HERE is an article that is as timely 
as tomorrow’s rockets. What i s 
what with today’s science-fiction 

magazines and where are we? Lane Stan
nard has been in the field since 1937* 
has written numerous articles on the 
field, and has been doing columns and 
departments, among other things 'for 
Science-Fiction Times since 1941. You 
will find his opinions based on facts 
well worth your while. -editor

All-fiction magazines. Once there'were 
numerous detective, love, western, sp
ort, etc. magazines out; today there are 
almost none. The only field that can 
compare with science-fiction in the num
ber of mags is the detective field and 
there the field is'mostly made up of bi
monthly magazines. Science-fiction is 
still sitting on top of the roost.

Let’s look into the picture at the 
numerous roadblocks that science-fiction 
magazines must face today.

1. Cost of publication has gone 
up approx, 300^ since the 40’s.

2. Distribution is today a hope 
and that’s all. When the Am
erican News Company gave' u p 
distribution of magazines, we 
hailed it’ as a great boom to 
the field. We stated that this 
was the best thing that could 
happen and that once the small 
independents had gotten over 
the shock of having all' the 
mags dumped in their laps,they 
would add equipment and do a 
better job than ANC ever did.
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But this did not happen. Today- 
most distributors don’t give a 
hank for the small selling 
mags; They want to get rid of 
them, and have done so in some 
cases. The newsstands with 
costs going up all the time,no 
longer give the low selling 
mags a proper display. They 
only want the larger selling 
mags. They may display scien
ce-fiction, but when a new mag 
comes out (regardless of title 
or who publishes it) the old 
one is sent back at once. An 
average"s-T mag only stays on-— 
the stands (if it gets on at 
all) a week at the most., This 
has cut down possible’sales in 
a very limited market. It has 
folded numerous s-f mags who 
never had a chance to get to 
their readers. Some newsstands 
will not put a new possible 
small selling mag on display 
at all (this killing numerous- 
new.. s-f magazines),

3, Editing has been bad in most 
cases. Editors have not been 
able to build up authors and 
some didn’t even try; During 
the so-called "boom", author s 
could sell almost everything 
they wrote. Editors bought . 
anything (within reason) that 
came in, as the adjust wasn 1 t 
enough material to go around. 
New authors broke in too fast 
with material that just would 
not have sold if the field had 
been normal. A large number 
of authors made a good living 
selling inferior material,some 
without even a decent rewrite, 
When the number of mags drop
ed, these authors could no 
longer live in the style they 
had become accustomed rto, and 
went into other more higher 
paying fields, While in the 
old days, many authors wrote 
for the low-paying s-f field 
because they loved it,' while 
making money elsewhere, today 
the former s-f authors that 
made their pile when s-f was 

high, today will not write un
less the editor pays him a fee 
as high as some of the "Men’s" 
mags, and this the s-f editor 
cannot do. So they have de
serted the field that fed them 
into author manhood. Today an 
editor has a hard job filling 
an issue with just'so-so ma- 
therial. His supply, poor ev
en at the hight of the science 
fiction boom,has been cuti off*

Editors also in the past 
ten or so years have taken the 
easy way out t o boost sales 
beyond the 150,000 approx, th
at usually read science-fic
tion. They have tried in nump 
erous ways to reach the•"regu
lar" readers; or the even more 
easier way, the "occult luna
tics". In each of these cases 
they have succeeded in pleas
ing no one, The "regular" 
magazine reader does not like 
science-fiction;so the editors 
tried a watered-down version. 
He tried the story with a mere 
wisp of science-fiction back
ground and mostly the usual 
hack common-literature themes. 
On the' "Occult-binge" he sue— 
ceeded in ' adding a few addi
tional thousand readers, but 
these proved to be of short 
duration and finally in both 
cases, the editor found him
self without his new readers 
and without his steady science 
-fiction readers. This has 
blackened the good name of 
science-fiction which in some 
cases the editor is now hard 
at work trying t o eradicate 
from his kogo.' Now he blames 
the movies, TV, and even the 
loyal science-fiction loving 
fans. 'But he forgets that he 
himself, sold science-fiction 
down the river. (Naturall y 
there are exceptions, some ed
itors tried hard to present a 
decent s-f magazine, but the 
odds of the field in general 
were against him,)

4, Covers and illustrations have
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taken a down-turn on the aver
age (and this does not refer 
to such top-notch artists a s 
Freas, Emsh, Wood, Finlay, 
Giunt.a, etc.) with the editors 
and publishers no longer giv
ing that extra care that s-f 

‘ illustrations traditionally 
demand and should get. Son© 
try t o treat thegi like they 
did the stories and with like 
results.

5. The mags today are too-low 
priced! An average mag sold 
for 250 in the 40’s. Now with 
things in general about 300% 
higher, only a few mags are 
selling for 100% higher. Based 
on the old price and general 
increase i n everything, the 
average 160 page digest-sized 
mag should sell for 75t a C0Py 
today. But selling a 750 
is almost impossible, so hence 
the mags are handicaped. We’ll 
predict that in the near fut
ure, a 160 page digest-sized 
mag will sell for 500 a copy; 
while a 130 page one will sell 
for 2*00 a copy. This makes 
Fantasy & Science Fiction the 
only right-priced mag on the 
market today. Galaxy and As
tounding (I refuse to call it 
Analog) are underpriced.

Inspite of all these serious road
blocks, science-fiction mags are in good 
shape today and with proper handling the 
future looks bright, IF--------

1. The editors & publishers for
get the great dream of reach
ing the millions -;of ’’regular 
magazine readers” and start 
catering to their 150,000 loy
al and steady readers,

2, Start printing science-fiction 
for a change and forget'about 
screwball ideas, occult, mag
ic, flying saucers, dianetics 
and the rest.

3. Start building u p a regular 
stable o f writers for their 
mags, which w e realize is a 
most long and thankless job.

4. Remember that they are selling 
to a ’’layman’s audience” one

__________________________________________________________________

that likes science-fiction and 
will buy a scientific journal 
if he wants pure science. In 
most cases a science-fiction 
editor is not qualified to be 
a science editor anyway, 
strange as it may seem. Arti
cles like those by Willy Le y 
are ideal science articles,and 
articles like those b y Sam 
Moskowitz are ideal science
fiction articles.

5. Take extra care, with their 
covers and inside illustra
tions. Readers of s-f are a- 
bout fed up with ’’Robin Bood’L 
ancient-day covers or screw
ball two - year old’s finger 
paintings. Illustrations and ; 
covers should illustrate a s 
clear as possible the actual, 
science of the story. Covers 
should be unusual and interest 
arresting. You can’t tell in 
most cases today whether it is 
a science-fiction magazine you 
are buying or a historical 
novel and/or imature try at an 
abstract art magazine,

6. A little attention should be 
payed to the fans of science- 
fiction. W e well know that 
they are in the minority, but 
they (taken as a cross-sec
tion) can usually tell an edi- 
ter j us t what his readers 
want. This idea that fans are 
a field unto themselves as far 
as their dislikes and likes go 
is a fabrication of pure fan
tasy as/ most of today’s scien
ce-fiction actually is. What 
most editors can’t stand i s 
the fact that fans are more 
informed and so more demanding 
of their science-fiction. An 
editor can get away with num
erous things with his regular 
readers, but the fan will trip 
him up every time. But no 
other field has so loyal a 
bunch Of readers as the scien
ce fiction fans.

So we see that even with great hard- 
ship, the science-fiction magazines are•„ 
the leaders and the most healthy branch
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of the all-fiction type magazine field. 
With a return to sanity they can contin
ue for jnany, many years. Science-fic—
tion is NOT dead, it has just reach its L 
proper level.

We’d like to mention two things be
fore we close. First w e are proud of 
Amazing Stories and its editors for the 
great strides they are making in pulling 
themselves up to the first division of 
pro mags, I f they continue improving 
the mag as they have been doing in £he 
pa,st two years, they’ll be number one in 

the Hugo parade. Second the science
fiction field 'greatly needs,almost des
perately needs, a "break-in" mag for the 
younger readers coming up. They need a 
mag like Planet Stories, Thrilling Won
der Stories or Startling Stories, where 
a "teenager" can graduate from the com
ics into the science-fiction field. The 
gap between comics, regular fiction and 
straight-line science-fiction i s just 
too great. The big step is missing.

THE END

THE SCIENCE-FICTION MAGAZINE

by Frank R,

R E C 0 R D

Prieto, J r,_

EDITORIAL NOTE: Because our recorder, Walt Cole moved recently and his collection 
is4 in such a mess that he couldn’t send in his reports for May, June and July, our 
hard working Production Manager, Frank Prieto has taken over and will continue un
til such time as Walt Cole gets his collection in proper order and is able to con- 
, * . • —the editor tinue again.

SCIENCE/FANTASY MAGAZINES OUT IN THE UNITED STATES DURING MAY, I960:

name PRICE
Amazing Science Fiction Stories 350

DATE PAGES 
June 146

SIZE DATE ON STANDS 
Digest May 10; I960

SCHEDULE 
Monthly

New Worlds Science Fiction* 
Fantastic S F Stories

350 _
350

July 128
June 130

Digest May 16; I960
Digest May 17, I960

Monthly
Monthly

Astounding (Analog) Science 
Fact and Fiction 50# June 17S Digest May 17; I960 Monthly

MonthlvFantasy and bcience: fiction .
*£&st issue.
During May 5 digest s/f mags came out

ULU-y J /~ --------------------- v -------

, containing 712 pages and costing $1.95•

SCIENCE/FANTASY MAGAZINES OUT TN ™ HINT TED STATES DURING JUNE, 

tr T /.A TH J11HA 81 I960

I960:

MonthlyAmazing Science Fiction Stories 350
Galaxy Magazine 500
Astounding (Analog) Science

. Fact and Fiction 500
Fantastic S F Stories 350_

Aug. 194

July 178
July 130

Digest June 8, I960

Digest
Digest

Bi-Monthly

Monthly
Monthly

Fantasy and Science Fiction

During June 5 digest s/f mags

Aug 12S Digest_____________ t Hontniy---------

came out, containing 766 pages and costing $2,10,

science/fantasy magazines out in the UNITED STATES DURING JULY, 1960^

Astounding (Analog) Science 
Fact and Fiction

Tf Science Fiction
.50* 
350

Aug 
Sept

178
. 130

Digest July 12; I960
Digest July 12; I960

Monthly 
Bi-Monthly

Amazing Science Fiction Stories 350
Fantastic S F Stories 350 . Aug

146
130

Digest July 12; I960
Digest July 195 I960

Monthly
Monthly

T (concluded on page 15)
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'ALL OUR YESTERDAYS
FOOL..

BY SAM MOSKOWITZ

INTRODUCTION

' THIS ARTICLE was originally sent t© 
Terry Carr, editor of Innuendo, as a re
ply to Harry Warner’s column i n that 
magazine "All Our Yesterdays" which de
voted seven pages to an "analysis" of 
The Immortal Storm in the December, 1959 
issue of that publication. In sending it 
I >made the following condition: "As you 
know, the first I was aware of Warner's 
new viewpoint (I say "new" becuase he 
first began reading The Immortal Storm 
15 years ago and just now has revealed 
these opinions) was when I read them in 
Innuendo. I thrust the same conditions 
apply for Warner, that the first infor
mation he will receive concerning my re
ply is when he reads it in Innuendo."

Eventually Terry Carr replied: "I'm 
sorry, but certain considerations com
pelled me to check out the publication 
of one section of your article with War
ner, s o he won't be surprised when he 
sees it in print...I'd like t o change 
the title of the article..."

I immediately demanded the return 
of my article and when Carr asked for an 
explanation in view of the fact that he 
had obtained Harry Warner’s "clearance" 
I replied: "In publishing Warner’s arti
cle, you took it for granted that there 
was nothing in it that could injure me 
and saw no reason t o check with me in 
advance to make certain that was true. 
In my case, you had no intention of pub
lishing the article at all in its orig
inal form without getting the approval 
of Harry Warner. The kindest thing that 
dan be said about this sort of a double 
standard is that it is highly unethical

Further, your desire t o change the 
title implies there may be other changes 
in the test. I have n o desire to be 
hanged for something I never said."

■■ T APPEARS that everytime someone 
gets around to suggesting that sci-

-- ence-fiction fan history be brought 
up to date, they feel that the only way 
they can encourage someone else to do it 
or summon the courage to do it themselv
es is by submitting The Immortal Storm 
to microscopic critical examination in 
an effort to reveal flaws.

The truth escapes them, that any 
flaws in The Immortal Storm, imagined.or 
real,will help no one write another his
tory of the field or bring the events up 
to date.. That can only be accomplished 
by someone with the will and interest to 
spend thousand of hours o f time and 
possibly as many dollars as hours in the 
hope that he or she may bring satisfac
tion to a potential audience numbering 
only in the hundreds.

When such a project l^as been com
pleted, it will still have to be judged 
on its own merits. As Langley Searles 
stated in introducing the first install
ment of The Immortal Storm in the Fall, 
1945 issue of .Fantasy Commentator: "... 
for as Johnson once remarked, those of 
the reading public are the ultimate jud
ges: if they'are pleased, all is well;if 
they are not, there is no point in tell
ing them why they.should have been."

I wrote The Immortal Storm as a la
bor of love over a period of eight year^ 
My only renumeration, beyond personal 

. satisfaction and some very kind words
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- --from readers, was 10 free copies when it 
was published in hard covers in 1954* I 
told the Atlanta fans who formed a pub
lishing company just for the purpose of 
printing that volume and who labored so 
hard o n 'its presentation that if they 
ever saw their way through to a profit I 
wanted no part of it. Shortly after his 
attack' on The Immortal Storm, Harry War
ner, Jr. announced that he intended to 
complete the history ' of fandom from the 
year I left off, 1939, and bring it 
through to I960. This is a commendable 
project and one that normally would have 
elicted my encouragement. I hold no ex
clusive option on the writing of fan 
histories and would have been glad t o 
hdve helped Warner over any rough spots 
in his research if he needed such help,. 
His tompulsion that he had to downgrade 
ny—effort in order to enchance his own 
coupled with the fact that he needed the 
"incentive” of the 1/3 of a cent a word 
offered by New Frontiers (a better -type 
fan publication) in order to write it, 
scarcely imspires confidence.

To b e quite candid, I feel that 
criticism of the nature of Harry Warner 
is sparked more b y hidden vanity than 
logic. """He would like to pattern future 
histories in a direction that would en
sure that his achievements show conspic
uously and copiously and that his errors 
and failings are forgotten. Since h e 
discontinued publication of Spaceways in 
the Summer of 1942, the bulk of his ac
tivity has been confined to The Fantasy 
Amateur Press Association. He strongly 
criticizes the amount o f space appor
tioned to FAPA in The Immortal Storm and 
suggests, that it should have been great
ly expanded.

If the History had been continued, 
there would certainly have been more of 
FAPA. I didn’t even have a chance to 
bring it up through 1936.' However, if 
we are to be quite honest, FAPA’s rela
tive importance in an ever-growing fan
dom has declined every year since its 
formation. I t was originally intended 
to accomplish two things: 1. Become all 
of fandom itself. 2. Do away with sub
scription fan magazines. It accomplish
ed neither and instead has become anoth
er fandom within fandom.

In writing a history of the Forties, 
only-those things in FAPA which obvious-
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ly affected the pattern of thought and 
development of the entire- science-fic
tion fan field or the issuance of publi
cations of outstanding merit should be 
considered. A rundown of its internal 
discussiors and problems is the subject- 
for a seperate history of FAPA, but not 
the pattern on which a history of fandom 
can be woven or even embroidered.

Harry Warner’s change that The Im
mortal Storm is concerned through choice 
primarily with political aspects of fan
dom as opposed t o fan publishing and 
bibliographical efforts i s provably 
false not only through fandem’s general 
knowledge o f my Own very deep biblio
graphical interests^- but through antic
ipations of future Harry Warners in the- 
pages of The Immortal Storm itself. Let 
me quote the last paragraph of Chapter 6 
of the History:

"It may be felt by some readers 
that this professed history of fan
dom is too’ bibliographical in na
ture. If so, let them reflect upon 
the fact that the early fan publi
cations were not only the pride but 
the very foundation of the field; . 
more, they were the esistant proofs 
that the fans were capable of more 
than criticizing the profession a Is 
and quarralling among themselves, 
that they possessed the ability to 
think and act constructively. The 
lives of these publications is con
sequently more important than 90% 
of the rest o f fandom’s history. 
For, since history is essentially a 
systematic record of man’s progresq 
we turn to their magazines to dis
cern the story of science-fiction 
fan’s progress — and progress it 
was. The outgrowths of the publi
cations all too often bore the 
stamp of degeneracy and decandancey

That paragraph was written as just- 
tification .of the very heavy quantity of 
bibliographical material i n the early 
chapters, since those publications com- J 
prised the bulk of fandom’s achievement h' 
at that time. Later, fandom issued rel
atively less of bibliographical impor- t 
tance and focussed its attention on cre
ating organizations (the foundation of 
today’s conventions and club meetings),
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a social set-up and philosophy so tur
bulent as to inspire the title The Im
mortal Storm, I wrote the History as it 
happened, not as I wished it and it was 
primarily a history of science-fiction 
fandom,not science-fiction bibliography.

7 Further, while
elude'associational fantasy groups where 
known, The Immortal Storm was never in
tended to be a repository of the discus
sions of authors and reader groups hav
ing so little connection with active 
fandom that their existence was all but 
unknown until I unearthed a record of 
their reality. You will search in vain 
through other science-fiction periodi
cals for reference or information con
cerning the Kalem Club which I summari
zed in The Immortal Storm and which 
Warner implies I deliberately played 
down, I can scarcely be criticized for 
not including in The Immortal Storm more 
information about organizations of the 
type of the Kalem Club, which had s o 
little influence o n fandom, that they 
were unknown to the great mass of fans 
at largel

Despite this, Harry Warner’s incred
ible statement that The Immortal Storm 
^ignores all bibliographical work that 
was being done by fans”, deserves a ch- 
dllangew

I think it no more than reasonable 
to suggest, that in a history like The 
Immortal'Storm, which obviously is un
finished^ the author must be given the 
benefit of a doubt on what he intended 
to include in the Chapters to follow.
• The author must also be permitted 
his own method and plan of introducing 
material, since only he can see the ag
gregate in perspective.

As a point of fact, the Chapters to 
follow The Immortal Storm were intended 
to bring British fandom up to date,since 
I had only previously gotten it into 
1937; t o introduce Australian fandom; 
bring FAPA.. up to date; review outstand
ing fan magazines and special publica
tions and then proceed with the main
stream of events.

Swisher’s SF Check-List which ran 
October 1938 through 1943i can scarcely 
be said to have left behind considering 
|he History terminated i n later 19391 
The Bizzarre Series, which Warner also 

mentions as a significant ommission, the 
first of which appeared in 1938 and the 
other in 1940 and 1941 respectively 
could also have waited their turn with
out damage to the progression of the 
History. Keeping the foregoing in mind, 
since Warner says I ignored "all" fan 
bibliographical material, rather than 
requiring m® to list the hundreds I did 
include, I think it would be much fairer 
to ask him to list one of importance I 
disn’t!

Let u S now take up the fact that 
Warner would only have devoted two para
graphs to the role played by New Fandom 
if he were writing a history of fandom.

Jack Speer, before I wrote The Im
mortal Storm, published in his FAPA mag
azine Sustaining Program in 1943, a 
synoptic history of the period covered 
by my book, utilizing' 15 paragraphs. 
Five of the paragraphs, or one third of 
his outline involved events that inte
grally concerned or were influenced by 
New Fandom. That’s still three more 
paragraphs than Warner would have given 
the organization in a comprehensive his
tory, Considering that New Fandom .aside 
from its political schisms sponsored and 
put on The First World Science Fiction 
Convention you can imagine the value of 
Warner’s hypathetical History.

But the prize example of Warner’s 
bizarre sense of values is displayed in 
his criticism of my dramatic presenta
tion of the fact that Donald A.Wollheim, 
head of the Michelists, a movement that 
had the best part of fandom of that per
iod tearing at each others throats be
cause of its insistence that political 
action be taken for a ’’World State”, re
vealed that it was anything but a Utop
ian-minded group in the following state
ment :

I—

’’Micheli sm believes that science 
fiction is a force; a force acting 
through the medium of speculative 
and prophetic fiction on the minds 
of idealistic youth; that logical 
science fiction inevitably points 
to the necessity for socialism, the 
advance o f science and the world 
state; and that these aims, created 
by science fiction idealising CAN 
BEST BE REACHED THROUGH ADHERENCE
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TO THE PROGRAM OF THE COMMUNIST IN- 
TERNATIONAL. ”

The MicheliSts, later better known 
as The Futurians, was one of the two 
most dominant forces i n fandom of the 
late thirties. Suddenly 'it openly and 
blatantly admited in print, that it was 
a Communist Front organization which was 
powerfully working to unite all fandom 
into a political tool for Communist pro
paganda .

Warner thinks such material should 
be ommited and suggests greater emphasis 
be placed o n the fact that Jack Speer 
hit a-phone pole with a car while driv
ing from Washington, D.C.to New England, 
with the results that his parents kept 
horn out of fandom for a few months!

There is a limit to absurdity and 
gullibility. What are Warner’s real mo
tives for wanting this matter play
ed down?

The answer is simple and'backed by, 
documentary evidence. Simply, because 
in 1939 Harry Warner was a dues-paying 
member of The Futurian Federation of the 
World; an affiliate of The Futurian So
ciety, official Michelist organization 
whose leader in the statement preceding 
admitted was a Communist Front. Inter
ested parties may verify'this fact b y 
referring to the April 7, 1939 issue of 
The Futurian Review which contains a 
letter from Harry Warner displaying a 
very substantial enthusiasm for the en- 
tirevthing. The letter follows:

am**

”1’11 anxiously await the first is
sue of the Review, and send the 
next installment of my dues with my 
next letter. If I can help in any 
way, let me know. To be perfectly 
frank with you, I think that there 
is more need today i n stf for a 
really good fan organization than 
anything else. The SFL is practi
cally worthless, except i n less 
than half a dozen cities; the FAPA 
and such doesn’t go far toward or
ganization; the various strings of 
publications mostly exist in name 
only...; and New Fandom I fear wont 
have any great amount of activities 

— after the Convention. So best of 
luck to you. I’ll do my best to
wards interesting several others in
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joining.” 
— — ►

Since The Michelists had publixrly J 
confessed in print that their aim was 
the spread of Communism in Novae Terrae 
for'January 1938, more than a’year earl
ier, it was scareely a secret. Warner . 
also plugged the organization in the 
March and May, 1939 issues of his maga
zine Spaceways.

Does this make Harry Warner a com
munist?

Not at all, but I do think its an 
early example of poor judgement on his 
part which he would prefer to have for
gotten. I do think it helps explain his 
distaste for portions of the History 
which bare the true nature of The Mich- 
elist-run Futurian Society with its af
filiate The Futurian Federation of the 
World. Ido think it is why he so emo
tionally excoriates the emphasis on 
11 politics-” in The Immortal Storm.

Let’s stick to nice, safe biblio
graphies!

And while we are on the subject I 
may as well take this opportunity . to 
clear up one other ’’moral flaw” -which 
Damon KNight reveals i n The Immortal 
Storm on page 114 -of In Search Of Wonder,

Knight builds his case.around two 
happenings described in The Immortal 
Storm.

First he cites a circumstance where 
T am publicly barred from the pages, of 
The Science Fiction Fan, an influential 
fan publication o f the late Thirties. 
My opponents, The Futurians, are granted 
unlimited space to give me the”business’.’ 
Since I had previously contributed prod- 
igously towards sustaining that publica
tion when it was ready to fold through 
the use of my Manuscript Bureau; ”1 was 
stunned by the ingratitude and callous
ness of Wiggin’s (the publisher) deci
sion.”

Knight then quotes a previous inci
dent where I had convinced The Science 
Fiction Fan that they should refuse to 
publish all material relating t o fan 
feuds, mine as well as The Futurians..

He comments on this: "Moskowitz
nowhere connects the two incidents nor 
acknowledges his own equal culpability. 
This is the moral failure of his book.”

Evidently Knight honestly feels 
that there is no basic difference in the
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two events described.
I respectively submit, the moral 

blunders in this case should searely be 
attributed to the book.
I?The E n d 

Bibliography; For those interested, new 
copies of the hard-cover edition of The 
-fl------------------------------------------------------------------ 

Immortal Storm, A History 0 f Science 
Fiction Fandom may still be obtained 
by sending #5 to Jerry Burge, 1707 Piper 
Circle SE, Atlanta 16, Ga.; new copies 
of In Search Of Wonder by Damon Knight, 
also hard-covers, may b e' obtained for 
$4 from Advent: Publishers, 3508 N.Shef
field, Chicago 13, Ill#

THE SCIENCE-FICTION MAGAZINE RECORD 
(concluded from page 10)

fantasy and Science Fiction 40^ Sept.130 Digest July 26, I960 Monthly

During July 7 digest s/f mags came out, containing 1,038 pages and costing $2,85.

WE I RD - F AN T A S Y OUT JULY, I960;

Shock 35^ Sept 130 Digest July 12, i960 Bi-Monthly"

SCIENCE-FICTION FORECASTS ■ m —

Coming Up Next On The Pros_

GALAXY MAGAZINE 
December, i960

Novelets: THE WRONG WORLD by J. T. McIn
tosh, SNUFFLES by R. A. Lafferty, ROUND 
AND ROUND TRIP by H. B. Fyfe, arid FIGHT
ING SPIRIT by Daniel F. Galouye. Short 
Stories: JAMIESON by William'R. Doede, 
METAMORPHOSIS by Charles V. De Vetr SUB
JECT TO CHANGE by Ron Goulart, BLUEBLOOD 
by Jim Harmon, and BAD MEMORY by Patrick 
Faby. Science Department: FOR YOUR IN
FORMATION ’’The Moon Worn” by Willy Leyi 
Features: EDITOR’S PAGE by H, L. Gold, 
apd GALAXY’S FIVE STAR SHELF by Floyd C. 
Gale. Cover by EMSH: (Season’s Greet
ings To Our Readers) See Front Cover of 
this issue.

FANTASY AND SCIENCE FICTION 
All Star October i960 Issue - All New 

(Hth Anniversary Issue)

THE OATH (short hovelet) by'James Blish, 
SOMETHING b y Allen Drury,' INSIDE THE 
COMET b y Arthur C. Clarke, WELCOME by 
Poul Anderson, FROM SHADOWED PLACES by 
Richard Matheson, INTERBALANCE by Kath
erine MacLean, THE SIGHT OF EDEN by How
ard Fast, Science: STEPPING STONES T 0 

THE STARS by Isaac Asimov, Books: by Al
fred Bester, HOW LUCKY WE MET by Wade .

Miller, A FEW MILES by Philip Jose Far
mer, and COVER by Chesley Bonestell (Un
loading empty fuel tanks 0 n' the moon) 
See front cover of this issue.

BRITISH FORECASTS

' NEW WORLDS SCIENCE FICTION
#98 - September 19 60

THEORY by John Rackham, THE BEST POSSI- 
BLE:-WORLD by Richard Wilson, THE DOORWAY 
by Wynne N. Whiteford, TEST CASE by Don
ald Malcolm, and THE FATAL FIRE (serial
conclusion) by Kenneth Bulmer. Cover by 
Brian Lewis. Profile this issue is on 
USA’s Richard Wilson•

SCIENCE FANTASY 
October 1960

BEYOND THE SILVER SKY by Kenneth Bulmer, 
plus short stories by J, G. Ballard and 
Richard Graham, and "Studies In Science 
Fictionn#8 JULES VERNE by Sam Moskowitz,

ADVERTISE

I N

SCIENCE-FICTION TIMES
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SCIENCE-FICTION: 1959...
BY FRANK R. PRIETO, JR.

« . w . M • •• ■ MM* Mm... • •

< V • • Z > — V " • • • • * • •— - ■ "*
*> •

f-pHE YEAR 1959 was a bad year for the 
, science-fiction reader. A s the

X following statistics illustrate: 
’ from a high of 142 issues’ in 1954,

’ F ‘ *" " ' ■ l

to a low of 88 issues in 1959- There are 
further indications that the year I960 
will see still a larger drop in the 
science-fiction field.

TEAR 
t

Total 
Mags

Total 
Cost

Total
Pages

Total 
Dig.

Total pulp/
L.S. Mags

Total costs xTotal -Pages
Digest pulp or 

L. S.
Digest Pulps/L.S.

1959 88 $32.6C 12,174 81 • 7 30.15 2.45 11;470 704__________
1958 129 $45.3C 17,274 128 1 44.95 ,25 17; 210 64 _________

1957 153 $53.6C 20;169 145 8 50.90 2.70 19;286 883___________
1956 122 $42.3C 16,182 112 10 39.20 3.10 15;202 980__________

1^5 109 $37.25 13,565 98 11 34.40 2.85 12,447 1118_________
195A 1A2 $47.4C 19.048 121 21 42.25 5.15 16,648 2400_________

■............... ...

YEAR ...;. A' v.„e rage Per Month _____________ __ ______
Digest Pulp/L.S. Digest Pages Pulp/L.S. Pages Pages Cost of Magazines

1959 6.75 -53333 955.83 58.67__________ 1014.50 $2.71633
195$ 10.67 .08300 1434.17 5.33 1439.50 $3.78__________________

1957 12.08 ,66600 1607.17 73.58 1680.75 • $4.465________________
1956 9.33 .83300 1266.83 80.67 1348.50 $3.53 ,_______________

1955 8.16 .91600 1037.25 93.16 1130.41 $3,10167 •___________
19 SA 10.50 1’. 75000 1387.33 200.00 _____ 1587.33 - | $3.975______________

TITLE CHANGES IN 1959

Fantastic changes, to Fantastic Science 
Fiction.Stories.

“ft in 1958)
(1 in 1957)
(•1 in 1956)
(2 in 1955)

si... (none in 1954) ......

SCEDULE CHANGES IN 1959

Galaxy Magazine: from Monthly to Bi-Mon- 
thly.
Fantastic Universe: from bi-Monthly to 
Monthly.
Satellite Science Fiction: from- Monthly 
tb Bi-Monthly.
Science Fiction Stories: from 10 x a yr.

to Bi-Monthly.
(6 in 1958)

' (2 in 1957)
(1 in 1956) 
(3 in 1955) 

(none in 1954)

NEW MAGAZINES IN 1959

None in 1959 
(3 in 1958) 
(5 in 1957) 
(6 in 1956) 
(1 in 1955) 

(none in 1954)

PAGES CUT IN 1959 i • '• *

Fantastic Universe Science Fiction: from
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128 to 96.
(1 in 1953) 
(2 in 1957) 

(none in 1956-) 
(none in 1955) 
(10 in 1954)

PAGES ADDED IN 1959

Galaxy Magazine: from 1944 to 194* 
If Science Fiction: from 120 to 128.

t.’-- ' ” ’ (none in 195.8) 
(1 in 1957) 

(none in 195&) 
(1 in 1955) 
(10 in 1954)

FOLDED IN 1959

Nebula Science Fiction (Monthly)• 
Satellite Science Fiction (Bi-Monthly)• 
Super Science Fiction (Bi-Monthly) 

(10 in“1958) 
(4 in 1957) 

(none in 195&) 
(6 in 1955) 
(10 in 1954)

PRICE CHANGES IN 1959 
Astounding Science Fiction: from 35^ to 
504.
Galaxy Magazine: from 35$ to 50$• 
Fantasy and Science Fiction: from 35$ to 
40$.

MAGAZINES BEING PUBLISHED AT THE END OF 
' 1 9 5 9

Monthly
Amazing Science Fiction Stories: 

Cele Goldsmith, editor.
Astounding Science Fiction:

John W. Campbell, Jr., editor.
Fantasy and Science Fiction:

Robert P. Mills, editor.
Fantastic Science Fiction Stories: 

Cele Goldsmith, editor.
Fantastic Universe, Science Fact and 
Fiction: Hans Stefan. Satesson, editor.

BI-MONTHLY
Future Science Fiction:

Robert W. Lowndes, ed it o r.'
Galaxy Magazine: Horace L. Gold, editor. 
If Science Fiction:'

Horace L. Gold, editor.

HOR YEARS, Frank R. Prieto, Jr. has 
j been keeping the records of the sci

ence-fiction magazines. This report 
of the changes in cold hard figures of 
1959 and compared with the past years, 
give in startling clarity what has been 
happening to the field in recent years.

-the editor

Science Fiction Stories:
Robert W. Lowndes, editor.

EDITORIAL CHANGES IN 1959

Robert M. Guinn buys If Science Fiction 
from James Quinn; H. L. Gold becomes ed
itor.
Great American buys Fantastic Universe t 
from King Size, makes it a pulp from di
gest. Hans Stefan Santesson st ayes o n 
as editor.

T H E END_______________

_____________ . CLASSIFIED ADS______________ _ 
__ ________________ FOR SALE___________________ 
THOUSANDS of s-f, fantasy, mystery, hor- 
ror, adventure'books, magazines, comics, 
send your want,'swap and sale lists. 
Karl Gottschalk, 131 Franklin St, Jersey 
City / New Jersey._____ ________________ ____
MAGAZINES bought and sold. We have thou
sands; science-fiction, fantasy, weird, 
adventure, detective, western and others 
to complete.your,files, or we will buy 
your collection. Enclose stamp for 
prompt reply. BOOKLOVERS’BARGAIN HOUSE, 
Box 214, Little Rock, Ark.________________  
____________________CLUBS_____________________  
INTERPLANETARY JOURNAL. subscribers: 
Please write to New England'group - swap 
news or ideas. Alma Hill, Lee, Maine. 
(Science-fiction fan mags,' and science- 
fiction clubs, if approved, may adver- 
tise here at only 1$ a word.)

(More Classified Ads on page 18)

THE COSMIC REPORTER by J. ‘ Harry Vincent 
Bluebook is out again. A new pub

lisher is again putting'out Bluebook,now 
titled Bluebook For Men, bi-monthly, 35$ 
still large-size. Volume numbering is 
off as it is marked Vol. 100, No. 1. The 
original Bluebook hit this in 1954>
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THE SCIENCE-FICTION POCKET-BOOK R E C 0 R D____

. , ■ b y Frank R. Prieto, J r._

SCIENCE/FANTASY POCKET BOOKS OUT IN THE UNITED STATES FOR JULY, I960:.

TITLE AND AUTHOR NUMBER PRICE PAGES DATE ON'STANDS PUBLISHER
GORDO by Carson Bingham
THE GENETIC GENERAL, and
TIME TO TET.EPORT, both by Gordon R.

Dickson
A WOMAN a DAY by Philip Jose Farmer*

MM6O3

D-449

354 144 July 9, I960 Monarch

354

159

96 July 9; I960 Ace Double
291 354 160 July 9, I960 Beacon Bks

galaxies ARE LIKE GRAINS OF SANE 
by Brian Aldiss S1815 354 144 July 16; i960 Signet

THE’ MATING CRY by A.E. van Vogt* 298 354 160

0
 

M
D 

5
 

0
 

—
 i Beacon Bks

KONGA by Dean Owen MM604 354 144 July 30; I960 Monarch
THE CLIMACTICON by Harold Livingston 4O6K 354 192 July 30; I960 Ballantine
OF ALL POSSIBLE WORLDS by William Tenn 4Q7K 354 162 July 30, I960 Ballantine
*Galaxy Novel.

During the month 8 s/f pocket-books came out. The cost was $2,80 and contained 
1,361 pages.

THIS MONTH another two Beacon pocket-books came out on the stands. These two 
are a continuation of the Beacon sex science-fiction line. The first one is "Woman 
A Day"'by Philip Jose Farmer. The story seems to be another episode in the "Lovers" 
series, in that some of the events of the "Lovers" are used in this story, although 
they are not related,This story even tho it has been sex-padded is a very big im
provement- over "Flesh". The story is much better written science-fictionwise and 
the added sex scenes are fitted in smoothly instead of with what seemed to bp a 
meat axe- 1ike in "Flesh". I would recommend this book to any science-fiction in
spite of the title. The second book "The Mating Cry" by A. E. van Vogt is'also sex 
padded,but the story like "Woman A Day" is much better written science-fictionwise. 
This id -due to it being written for publication in a science-fiction magazine sev
eral years back. Only for this series was it sexed up. This book i s also reco- 
mended inspite of it’s title. ....................................... .... ................... ..... —

THE SCIENCE-FICTION BOOK REPORT 

by Stephen J. Takacs__

NW S/F BOOKS OUT IN JUNE I960:

THE WORLDS'OF CLIFFORD SIMAK, Simon 
& Shuster, N%Y,, $3.75, June 17, I960.

THE SWORDSIAAN OF 14ARS by Otis Ade- 
bert Kline, Avalon Books, N.Y., $2.95, 
June 28, i960.

NW S/F BOOKS OUT IN JULY I960:

EARTH GIANT by Edison Marshall, 
Double day &. Co, NY, $4*50, July 25, I960

NEW S/F BOOKS OUT IN AUGUST I960:

STAR SURGEON Ky Alan E. Nourse, 
David McKay Co,, N,Y.,$2.95»Aug.15,1960.

CLASSIFIED ADS
24 per word'including name, address and 
zone number. 25 words minimum, remit - 
tance with copy. (NO STAMPS PLEASE!) 
_________________ FOR SALE____________________  
THE IMMORTAL STORM, Sam Moskowitz’s His
tory of SF Fandom, Hardcover Edition --- 
Mint copies - $5.00 — Jerry Burge, 1707 
Piper Circle SE, Atlanta 16, Georgia.

_________ WANTED................. .' 
AMAZING STORIES ANNUAL; 1927 - James 'V. 
Taurasi,18-36 129th St,College Pt, 56,NY

(MORE ADS ON PAGE 17)
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Covers the complete science-fiction year of 1957 with articles by: ' 
JAMES V. TAURASI, Sr., Ray Van Houten, Frank R. Prieto, Jr., Don Ford, 

■Robert A. Hadle, Dan McPhail, and a special article by SAM MOSKOWITZ.
A COMPLETE HISTORY OF 1957 IN ONE VOLUME OF 50 PAGES.
COVER BY EMSH-, interiors by Herman Von Tokken.

-THE "LONDONCON REPORT” by John Victor Peterson.

A copy from: SCIENCE-FICTION TIMES, INC. ' 
P. 0. Box U5, Solvay Branch, 
Syracuse 9, New Yoik.

If you have already ordered a copy when we first advertised_it in1958, your

IT GOES OUT OF PRINT. 1957 Edition is completely OUT OF HUN1.
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ACKERMAN 4 EDITS NEW
BRITISH WEIRD FICTION

MAGAZINE ______________
"A BOOK OF WEIRD TALES1’ OUT IN ENGLAND

PITTCON CITY, 2 September, (CNS) - For
rest J Ackerman announced this morning 
frbm his room at the Penn-Sheraton Hotel 
that he is ’’Associate Editor”' of a new 
British weird fiction magazine, ”A Book 
Of Weird Tales”. The first issue is al
ready'on sale in England and is a ’’One 
Shot”. If-it goes over it will become a 
regular publication. All the stories 
were selected by Forry and all but one 
is a reprint. Ackemen states that the 
magazine will publish new stories if it 
continues. The magazine is digest size, 
128 pages and sells for 2/6 (35£ USA). 
It carries no inside illustrations, and 
a design-type cover. The British editor 
is Cliff Lawton. Veevers and Hensman 

Ltd. is the publisher. The magazine can 
be obtained from our British Agent.

The stories reprinted are: ’’The 
Curse of Amen-Ra” b y Victor Rousseau, 
’’The Terror From Transylvania” b y Dr. 
Acula, "The Dead Walk Softly” by Seawell 
Peaslee Wright; ’’Second Chance” b y L. 
Major Reynolds,’’The Hunters From Beyond” 
by Clark Ashton Smith, and "Chained To A 
Bed of Roses” by Jack Bechdolt; These 
are reprinted from Ghost Stories, Strange 
Tales (once a companion magazine to As
tounding Stories under Clayton),Malcom’s 
and Ackerman’s own Famous Monsters. The 
contents page also gives credit to Un- 
known Worlds, but no reprint from thi s 
magazine appears.

The one new story is "The Wild One" 
by Marion Zimmer Bradley.

We wish Ackerman the best of luck

EDITED' AND PUBLISHED AT THE PITTCON
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The Pittcon Edition 
SCIENCE - FICTION TUIES 

"The World Of Tomorrow Today! ”

Published daily at The Penn-Sheraton 
Hotel during the 18th World Science-Fic
tion Convention (THE PITTCON) by SCIENCE 

-FICTION TIMES, INC,

James V. Taurasi, Sr., Editor 

on his latest magazine, both England and 
the United States can use a good weird 
magazine.________ ___________ _ ______________ _

AT THE PI TTCON

FRIDAY, 2 September, (CNS) - The Science 
Fiction Times Caravan started from New 
York yesterday morning i n the "Times" 
Station Wagon driven by Frank R. Prieto, 
with editor James V. Taurasi, Legal Ad
visor George Nims Raybin and Jay Klein 
along a s driving instructors, our new 
Rex-Rotary, typewriters and supplies,plus 
necessary clothing. W e arrived at the 
Hotel at 12 midnight and quickly set-up 
the Science-Fiction Times editorial and 
printing office in room 584. From.here 
we plan to publish each day one issue 
of Science-Fiction Times, Pittcon Edi
tion^ All these issues will be bound 
together to make up issue #%£>, Second 
September I960 issue of Science-Fiction 
Times.

Among the first we met on arrival 
was Forrest J Ackerman, who presented us 
with the news of his new weird magazine 
(see page 1). Right after that we met 
and talked with John W. and Mrs. Camp
bell.

There was still quite a bit of work 
to be done with issue #345, our 19th an- 
niWrOmo& additional v,ork was 
done on the issue and then stamped and 
brought t o the nearby Post Office and 
^^^Wc inspected the Fan1 s Art Room, 
well advertised in numerous fan and pro 
publications and examined many of the

Science-Fiction Ti^es Daily 

art work done by fan artists and was 
really impressed 'with the high quality 
of work presented, many showing, more 
talent than many professional artists.

This art exhibit i s an excellent 
idea. I t may introduce many of these 
young artists into the professional 
field. The field could well use some of 
these talented boys and girls.

Tonight the Registration will begin 
and tomorrow the Convention will start 
officially.

Today we had' the hon^r of meeting 
the "monster maker", James ^afren, pub 
lisher of Famous Monster which Forry 
edits.

On Wednesday night. August 31, 
attended a large party in honor of Eric 
Bentcliffe, the TAFF Representative o f 
British Fandom to the Pittcon, it the 
new home of Frank and Belle Diets, -this 
party was given by two New York Science 
Fiction clubs, The Lunarians and The 
Futurians. Approx 60 New York fans were 
present talking and enjoying science
fiction and science-fiction fandom,Among 
those there were Joy and Sandy Sanderson 
recently in from England. Larry Shaw 
informed us that he no longer edits the 
auto mags of his company, but is.now 
assigned to the company’s Gun magazine. 
He sadly informed us that there was no 
change in his company’s position of re
viving either Infinity or Science Fic
tion Adventures. You'll remember that 

’ in 1956 when science-fiction magazines 
had hit a static low for a time, it was 
Larry's n^.g Infinity that broke the ice 
and brought forth a mild boom. The party 
was entertaining and the refreshments 
overflowing. Frank and Belle Dietz 
should be complimented on a real bang-up 
party and house warming.

If all goes right we expect to have 
convention pictures in our next regular 
issue (First October, #347). We have a 
Polaroid Camera and an electronic sten
cil will be cut as soon as Frank Prieto 
returns back home to’Syracuse where our 
special stencils are cut. That will be 
our first test of a picture stencil.

Our second annual, the 195$ edition of 
THE SCIENCE FICTION YEARBOOK is now rea^y^ 
and for sale at ’$1.00 a copy. 50 pages 
of s-f history of the year 1957._________
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MOSKOWITZ STATES 
"AMAZING" WILL REPRINT 
FROM EARLY ISSUES .

PITTCON CITY, 3 September, (CNS-) - Sam 
Moskovitz announced to the Pittcon audi
ence today that Amazing Stories would in 
the very near future reprint some of the 
early classics from its back issues, Sam 
Moskowitz i s doing the selection of 
these stories which must be 20 years old 
or older, be good enough to stand along 
the modem stories and b e outstanding. 
Sam will do a 500 word introduction to 
the stories picked, and where possible 
the original illustration to the story 
will also be reprinted. It is felt that 
in reprinting the old stories, • modem 
readers would also be interested in see
ing what the old-time art work looked 
like.

Sb far Sam has picked the following 
stories to be reprinted:

THE LAST MACHINE b y John Beynon 
Harris,

THE LAST EVOLUTION by John W. Camp
bell, Jr,

UNTO US A CHILD IS BORN by David H. 
Keller, M. D., and:

THE MAN T/HO SAW THE FUTURE by Edmond 
Hamilton,

Each story picked will be done with 
a reason in mind, and why it was picked 
will be explained, etc., in Sam’s.intro
duction to each story.

There is a good possibility that 
Amazing Stories will celebrate its 35Th 
Anniversary issue, April 1961, in grand 
style with selected classics of novelet 

length, being reprinted and a good chance 
of a Paul back cover. This Paul back 
cover is to celebrate the fact that 
Frank R. Paul did the first cover for 
Amazing, * I t will probably be the one 
Frank R. Paul did for a wedding present 
when Chris and Sam were married. Chris 
showed a colored slide of this painting 
during Sam’s talk on Collector’s Panel 
part of the Pittcon Program. If these 
plans go through, Amazing will add pages 
for this one issue._____ ;_______ __________ _

BUDRY’S SHORT NOVEL COMING IN DECEMBER
I960 "FANTASY & SCIENCE FICTION”

PITTCON CITY, 3 September, (CNS) - Bob 
Mills, editor of Fantasy & Science Fic
tion, announced today that the December 
issue of his magazine will contain a 
short novel of 35^000 words, ROGUE MOON 
£y Algis Budrys. The cover of this is
sue (not illustrating any story) will be 
by Mel Hunter._________________________  .

THE FIRST DAY - Saturday September 3:

In the morning,* registration was contin
ued, the display rooms were opened up, 
and the sales room was opened for’busin
ess. Outstanding'in the sales room was
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the Famous Monster table, where copies 
of Famous Monster & their new magazine- 
Help! (a MAP type mag) were passed out. 
Editor Ackerman, Publisher Jim Warren, 
and a scantly clad gal did the honors.

The official program opnned at approx.
.. .1*00 P.M. with Chairman Dirce Archer- 

giving the Welcome speech and introduc
ing the hard working committee. Then 
Bob Hyde, Secretary read the rules under 
which the Convention will operate.

This was followed by Science-Fic- 
Rion’s Who’s Who where famous s-f per
sonalities were introduced. Sam Mosk—
owitz did the introducing replacing Dr. 
C. L. Barrett who took a short leave o f 
the convention to be at the wedding of 
his son. Sam introduced the following 
with the proper back ground information: 

.. ,rs. Dirce Archer, James' Blish, L. 
Sprague de Camp, Fred Pohl, Hal Clement, 
Randall Garrett, Robert Silverberg, Is
aac Asimov, Hans Santesson, Forrest J 
Ackerman, Eric Bentcliffe, Jay & Sandy 
Sanderson and Mrs. E. E. Smith.

At This point E d Wood announced 
that newsmen wanted t o take photos of 
sone of the famous s-f authors. A score 
of authors loft the hall for this pur
pose.

Sam Moskowitz continued giving the 
news of Amazing Stories (see page 1).

At 1:50 P.M. the now famous Auction 
Bloch took place. E d Wood introduced 
the affair,, with Isaac Asimov MCing with 
his famous sense of humor and Sam Mosko
witz auctioneering: Amids gales o f 
laughter the following well-known s-f 
personalities were sold. The deal was 
that, the buyer would have one hour of 
the person’s time:
1. L, Sprague de Camp sold for $25 to 
Florght Gibson,
2. Hal Clement,$12 -to Dr. Mary Martin. 
3. Randy Garrett, $7.29 to Bruce Henn-, 
stell.
4. Dr. E.E. Smith, $8 to Ricky Brooks. 
5, Willy Ley (Willy was not in the 
Hall at the tine, so Lu Tabakow stoo d 
in for him, but it was Ley’s hourihey 
bought), $15.00 to Andrew Meek.
6. Judith Merril, $15.00 - Jack Barr.
7, It took four fans, David and Muriel 
Stein, John Gould and Eric Delson to buy 
Isaac Asimov for $16.50.

Science-Fiction Times Daily

All the money taken in will go to 
the TAFF Fund. Don Ford collected $99 
from the Auction Bloch for TAFF..
Hal Clement gave a most interesting talk 
"Interstellar Stage- Setting" about 
setting up the background and plot de
tails for interspace stories.

Forrest J Ackerman and Sam Mosko— 
witz comprised the Science-Fiction Col
lector Panel with Forry telling of rare 
items, and Sam dealing mostly, with col
lecting Dime Novels, well illustrated 
with colored slides by Chris Moskowitz.

The last item o n the afternoon
1 program was an auction with Harlan Elli
son as Auctioneer. .

After the dinner intermission, the 
Grand Costume Ball was held with some of 
the most outlandish and ingenious costum
es ever seen at a s-f convention. Dr. 
C L. Barrett acted as MC. After long 
and carefull judging (The Judges were 
Dick Eney, Phyllis Economou, and Ray 
Smith) the winners were:

Most original — Bjo
Most Monstrous - Sfcu Hoffman

Most Beautiful - Earl Kemp 
Most Bizarre - George Heap 

Most humorous - Virginia and Steve 
Schultheis

Grand Prize was won by Bjo
After the Awards those still in costumes 
were TVed by the local CBS TV Station to 
be presented over the air locally on 
Tuesday morning between 7 & 8 AM, Sept.
6, I960.

As’this issue goes to press, the 
Ball Room is ringing to the songs of the 
Misfit Gless Club. Other like entertain
ment will carry on into the night.

We were told that among the Hugo 
winners will be a Hugo for papa Hugo 
Gernsback, the father of magazine scien
ce-fiction. I t seems that with Hugos 
named after him none have ever been pre
sented to him. This convention will now 
see to it that the man who made all this 
possible gets one at last._______________ _

The Pittcon Edition ~ 
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"The World Of\Tomorrow Today! ” 
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Hoyel by SCIENCE-FICTION TUES, INC.
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"c RY OF THE NAM ELES S", 
EMSH, TWILIGHT ZONE", 
KEYES 'FOSE" HEINLEIN,
0 G E R S BAG K WIN' H UG 0 S'

■"BIG HEART AWARD' LN 
.HONOR OF E.E.EVANS 
WON BY SAM MOSKOWITZ 
$125 FOR ONE ITEM ' ' 
TAKEN IN AT AUCTION

.' EDITED AND PUBLISHED AT THE PITTCON __ -
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PITTCON CITY, 4 September, (CNS) - The 
second day of the Pittcon started out 
with meetings of the "Fellowship Of The 
Ring" with Ted Johnstone as chairman,and 
the "Interplanetary Exploration'Society" 
with Hans Santesson as chairman, both 
were in the nature of organization.

At 1:15 PM, the symposium of "Who 
Killed Science Fiction?” with Earl Kemp 
and Ted Cogswell as MCs, and John Wj 
Campbell (editor),Avram Davison (author) 
Martin Greenberg (publisher) and Bruce 
Pelz (as Fan) in the'panel. All agreed 
that s-f is not dead,but merely Wounded. 
Campbell said that the hard core of s-f 
fans had killed s-f because they are op
posed to change. S-f has not lost Its 
Sense of Wonder, the fans have. S-f has 
to change or it’s dead. Davidson said 
s-f has a future; this is just a lull in 
the battle. There wasn(t any boom in 
the 50s as he sells more now than during 
the so called "boom". Greenberg said th
at Astounding is ^ust publishing psion- 
ics stories, F&SF os "cute",mags shoul d 
publish all types of stories as they did 
in the 30s and 40s. S-f is just trying 
to find its niche. Bruce Pelz said fan
dom is not dead, that movies, TV, etc,, 
cannot kill s-f. He also said it’s not 
true that fanmags ignore s-f, most have 
something about s-f in their issues.

The talk by Harlan Ellison on main
stream s-f in the Sophisticated m e n’s 
Mags came next. With the death of s-f 
mags, some authors have gone into the 
men’s mag field where they sell comball 
sf plots for 10$ a word, bringing s-f to 
a larger audience. He predicts we’ll see 
more men’s mags with more s-f in them in 
the future.

2:35 P.M.: "Changing Trends In S-F 
Art",a panel composed of John W. Campbell 
Jr., Ed Emsh and Sam Moskowitz as mode
rator. Chris Moskowitz showed slides of 
s-f covers from 1003 to the present be
fore the panel began.Emsh said that s-f 
art gives more freedom to and attract s 
more newcomers to magazine illustrating, 
Campbell discussed the different ways 
he gets covers and pointed up the dif- 
iculties o f reproducing covers. Some 
wonderful covers could not be used be
cause they could not be reproduced.

A play "Purple Pastures" was pre
sented by LASFS & CHIAC. Willy Ley gave 
one of his excellent talks on "Existence 
Doubtful: The Natural History of Some

Unknowns".
At an excellent Banquet with Asimov 

at his humorous best as Toastmaster, Don 
Ford and Eric Bentcliffe TABFmen gave 
thanks for sending them to Cons here and 
in England. James Blish gave an unusual
ly interesting talk and the "Hugos" were 
awarded. The Best Fanmag went to Cry 
Of The Nameless, Best Artist to Emsh, 
Drama to "The Twilight Zone", Short St
ory to "Flowers For Algernon" by David- 
Keyes, Best Pro Mag to Fantasy & Science 
Fiction, and Best Novel to "Starship 
Trooper" by Robert A. Heinlein. A spec
ial "Hugo" Award was given to Hugo Gems- 
back for being the Father 0 f Magazine- 
Science-Fiction and making all this pos
sible. Ackerman awarded "The Big Heart 
Award" in honor of E. E. Evans to Sam 
Moskowitz for being outstanding fan of 
the year.

The business meeting with L, Sprague 
de Camp as chairman, passed a change in 
Registration rates to $2 in North Ameri
can (All North'America North of Panama), 
and $1 outside, plus an extra $1 & $2 
when you attend. The Rocket Ship Awards 
Design was accepted as Standard for the 
"Hugo" Awards and Thanks was given to 
Ben Jason it’s designer. Catagories of 
the Awards was given to a Committee to 
be chosen by the present Convention 
Chairman t o study and report at next 
Convention. Nominations for "Hugos" by 
fandom at large and actual final votes 
by paid members only was also passed. 
All action on changing the date of Con
ventions were tabled. Mail balleting- 
for future Convention sites was also 
tabled. SEATTLE WAS VOTED AS THE 1961 
CONVENTION SITE UNANIMOUSLY^ No other 
city entered a bid.

As we go to press the Auction is in 
full swing with $125 being paid by Dr. 
Mary Martin for the manuscript, globe &- 
two Orbit models used by Hal Clements 
in his speech. $101 was paid by Leo Rcth 
Klein for an original manuscript by Jose 
Farmer.

More news on the auction and Monday 
September 5 Convention doings in our reg- 
ular issue #347»________________________  

Science-Fiction~Tim.es is published twice 
a month by SCIENCE-FICTION TIMES, INC. , 
P. 0. Box 115, Solvay Branch; Syracuse 9 
New York. $2.40 a full year, $1.00 for 
10 issues. _______________________________ _


